History of the FLSA case—AFGE Council 222 v. HUD
Soon after the first major FLSA cases with the Social Security Administration in the mid-1990s, the Council began to talk with the Office of Administration about HUD’s need to reassess the FLSA status of HUD employees.  The argument largely arose because of the agency’s insistence on uncompensated off-duty travel.  The law is clear that off-duty travel should be minimized, especially where employees cannot receive compensation.  If such travel is necessary, certain documentary justification has to be maintained by agency officials.  HUD refused to maintain the documentation, and refused to compensate employees citing their exemption under FLSA.  


In 2001, the Union began in earnest to pursue this issue.  We told the agency, either follow the law with regard to off-duty travel, or face a challenge to thousands of employees’ FLSA status.  The agency was clearly vulnerable.  Approximately 75% of agency staff were classified as FLSA exempt.  In other agencies, the average is 75% covered by the FLSA.  


After waiting two years for the Office of Administration to resolve the matter, the Union filed its first FLSA grievance in June 2003.  At that time, we sought reclassification and payment for uncompensated travel time.  We did not seek payment of uncapped versus capped overtime, nor suffer and permit overtime.  Further, we did not engage a law firm.  The Office of Administration still had the chance to resolve the matter at little cost.


Having heard nothing for six months, the Union hired an attorney and filed a full-blown FLSA class action in December 2003.  We were still willing to settle for a modest amount, but the Office of Administration continued to engage in stall tactics.  

After eighteen months of delays and inaction, we filed for arbitration in July 2005. We held the first hearings in September 2005.  In those first hearings, the Office of Administration conceded that it had used grade to determine FLSA status (an approach prohibited by OPM in the 1990s).  While they asserted that they were now looking at position descriptions, on cross-examination of an agency witness, the Union (and the arbitrator) learned that the agency had yet to consult even the OPM website for guidance on proper FLSA classification.


In November and December 2005—two and a half years after the initial grievance—the Office of Administration finally pulled up the OPM website and undertook a review of the FLSA status of every HUD job series and position.  Agency classifiers advised the Office of Administration that all but one position at GS-11, the majority of positions at GS-12, and many positions at GS-13 should be reclassified as covered by the FLSA.


As of December 2006, the agency has yet to reclassify any of these positions.  The result of this failure is the further accrual of damages and attorneys fees.  Furthermore, it clearly demonstrates willful disregard of the law, allowing for additional damages.  The agency hired a contract law firm to represent HUD in March 2006.  The cost of the firm is approximately $100,000 per month.  The Union’s attorneys have been engaged in this case for 36 months.  


The parties have yet to settle this matter.  Settlement involves reclassification, 6½ years back pay, and three years attorneys fees.  Settlement will cost tens of millions of dollars.  
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